

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3801 | DECEMBER 19, 2023 GROVER M. HERMANN CENTER FOR THE FEDERAL BUDGET

FY 2024 Senate Appropriations: Fiddling While America Burns

David Ditch

KEY TAKEAWAYS

It is vital that Congress reject the dishonest approach to appropriating that is embodied in the Fiscal Responsibility Act agreement.

That means improving the House legislation, which contains many of the same budgetary gimmicks that the Senate legislation contains.

If that can be corrected, the prudent reductions and net spending cuts embodied in the House approach should be the template for any final legislation. heated debate about federal spending, focused on the annual appropriations process, has dominated the tumultuous 118th session of Congress. Conservatives have argued that Congress should address the explosive growth of the national debt during the COVID-19 pandemic through reductions to federal spending.¹ By contrast, the Biden Administration's fiscal year (FY) 2024 budget request called for spending and tax increases, following the agenda that Democrats advanced in 2021 and 2022.²

The Senate Appropriations Committee has now released its complete set of FY 2024 spending bills. In its totality, the legislation reflects a complete abandonment of responsible governance. The combination of inflationary budget gimmicks, wasteful pork projects, and lack of spending reforms demonstrates that the upper chamber is seemingly incapable of

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at https://report.heritage.org/bg3801

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

recognizing the dire circumstances facing the federal government and the U.S. economy.

Over the coming weeks, members of the House and Senate will negotiate regarding both overall spending levels and finer details for FY 2024 appropriations. The November 2023 continuing resolution will fund the Agriculture, Energy, Military Construction, and Transportation subcommittee bills through January 19, 2024, while the remaining eight bills are funded through February 2, 2024.³

This report highlights the many foundational problems embodied in the Senate's approach that should be rejected as congressional negotiators head toward a resolution of FY 2024 appropriations.

Flawed Debt Deal and Economic Warning Sirens

On April 26, 2023, House Republicans passed the Limit, Save, Grow Act, which would have enacted spending caps with a view to reducing spending by trillions of dollars over the following decade.⁴ President Biden and Senate Democrats dismissed the measure. A few weeks later, the two sides reached agreement on the Fiscal Responsibility Act (FRA), which established spending levels for appropriations, suspended the debt limit until January 2025, and enacted a handful of additional provisions including helpful regulatory reforms.⁵

While the FRA purported to reduce discretionary spending levels relative to the bloated FY 2023 omnibus, it was accompanied by an unwritten agreement on a variety of budget gimmicks to hide spending within the caps. As a result, it is very possible that the FRA framework not only will fail to provide badly needed spending restraint, but also could ultimately result in a net spending increase.⁶

Such an outcome would have been problematic based on conditions when Congress passed the FRA and the gross federal debt stood at \$31.4 trillion.⁷ High levels of deficit spending put upward pressure on inflation, which will be exacerbated as \$75 trillion in unfunded liabilities for Social Security and Medicare come due.⁸

Those already "problematic" conditions have taken a turn for the worse in the subsequent months. The gross federal debt increased by a staggering \$2 trillion in just over four months following the FRA's enactment due to a combination of higher spending and lower revenues than had been expected.⁹ For FY 2023, the federal government finished with a \$1.69 trillion deficit—\$280 billion higher than projections.¹⁰ Interest rates on federal debt have skyrocketed.¹¹ In fact, despite an original Congressional Budget Office (CBO) projection of **\$**640 billion in net interest costs for FY 2023, the actual figure was a staggering \$711 billion—nearly the size of the Department of Defense budget.

This sets the stage for an even more dramatic increase in the cost of interest on the debt as low-interest short-term debt is rolled over at higher rates, which could have disastrous long-term consequences.¹² The Federal Reserve is caught in a bind, as high interest rates are causing turmoil for the federal government and financial markets while inflation remains elevated above pre-pandemic levels.¹³ Given these circumstances, Congress ought to be pursuing aggressive spending reduction to lower deficits and prevent (or at least lessen) the looming economic catastrophe.

Although the discretionary category is neither the fastest growing nor the largest component of federal spending,¹⁴ it represents the budgetary area over which Congress has the most precise control. With benefit programs such as Social Security and Medicare broadly perceived as more politically sensitive than the assortment of bureaucracies that constitute the appropriations portfolio, discretionary spending represents a reasonable place to start the long-overdue process of forcing the federal government to live within its means. However, while discretionary spending reductions would be helpful, mandatory spending reforms are needed to address the scale of the nation's fiscal challenge.

Senate Supports Status Quo Waste and Dysfunction

Despite the enormity of the negative fiscal and economic trends, Senate appropriators have no intention of adjusting their approach to FY 2024 spending legislation. Senate Appropriations Committee Chair Patty Murray (D–WA) has gone so far as to chastise the House for not spending enough in its appropriations legislation, with the implication that there will be a shutdown of the federal government unless the Senate gets its way.¹⁵

Senator Murray's position might be defensible if the Senate's spending levels were necessary to address an existential national crisis. However, this is not remotely the case. Instead, the Senate perpetuates a status quo that rewards a variety of special-interest groups at the public's expense. In particular, non-defense discretionary programs heavily benefit political constituencies that form the infrastructure of the political Left, such as government employees, environmental groups, and university academics.¹⁶

Not only do the Senate spending bills perpetuate the status quo of federal bloat, but they also continue the wasteful and politically corruptive practice of extensive project earmarking.¹⁷

Selected Fiscal Year 2024 Senate Earmarks (Page 1 of 2)

Bill	ltem	Cost	Location	Sponsor(s)	Comments
Agriculture	Waadookodaading Ojibwe Language Institute Center	\$5,000,000	Hayward, WI	Baldwin	Attempting to revive a little-used Native American language
Energy	Net Zero Police Station Design	\$3,000,000	Melrose, MA	Markey, Warren	\$3 million to apply the Green New Deal to a police station
Energy	Solar Photovoltaic System and Battery Storage	\$1,412,000	Viola, WI	Baldwin	This area is in the bottom 8 percent of the country for sunlight
Financial Services	Increasing Diversity in State Contracting	\$740,000	MD	Cardin, Van Hollen	Paying Maryland to be more fixated on identity politics
Financial Services	Amplify Latinx Small Business Program Expansion	\$1,000,000	Wellesley, MA	Markey, Warren	Racialist business promotion is an inappropriate project
Financial Services	Alaska Leaders Archive	\$10,000,000	AK	Murkowski	A museum to Alaskan politicians is a textbook boondoggle
Interior	Sewer Infrastructure	\$4,000,000	Pelican, AK	Murkowski	Cost of over \$40,800 per resident
Interior	Wastewater System	\$10,022,000	West Union, WV	Capito, Manchin	Cost of over \$15,300 per resident
Labor-HHS- Education	Women and Infants Hospital	\$1,808,000	Providence, RI	Reed, Whitehouse	The hospital is an abortion provider
Transportation- HUD	NAACP Headquarters	\$500,000	Baltimore, MD	Van Hollen	Subsidizing a strongly divisive and partisan organization
Transportation - HUD	William Way LGBT Community Center	\$1,000,000	Philadelphia, PA	Casey, Fetterman	Corporate sponsors include Merck, NovaCare, Urban Outfitters
Transportation - UD	WE ACT Environmental Justice Center	\$1,000,000	New York, NY	Gillibrand, Schumer	Climate activists with a specific racial focus
Transportation – HUD	Workforce Transportation Study	\$1,000,000	Bath, ME	Collins, King	A million-dollar study to promote subsidized transit in a town
Transportation - HUD	Presque Isle International Airport (PQI)	\$20,462,000	Presque Isle, ME	Collins, King	Huge funding for a tiny airport
Transportation – HUD	Kailua-Kona Mass Transit Baseyard	\$9,520,000	HI	Schatz	Hawaii's transit system is especially dysfunctional

Selected Fiscal Year 2024 Senate Earmarks (Page 2 of 2)

Bill	ltem	Cost	Location	Sponsor(s)	Comments
Transportation – HUD	The Parade Company's New Home Project	\$3,500,000	Detroit, MI	Stabenow	Corporate welfare for a producer of parade floats
Transportation – HUD	Recreational Facilities	\$2,500,000	Franklin, NH	Shaheen	Kayaking and slalom "in-river features" for a small city
Transportation – HUD	Bike Park	\$2,688,000	White Sulphur Springs, WV	Capito, Manchin	An expensive bike park in a rural area
Transportation – HUD	Black Hills Housing Trust Fund	\$30,000,000	SD	Rounds, Thune	One of dozens of earmarks for socialized housing
Transportation – HUD	Economic Development	\$7,000,000	Charleston, SC	Graham	"Economic development" is code for corporate welfare

SOURCE: U.S. Senate Committee on Appropriations, "Hearings," https://www.appropriations.senate.gov/hearings (accessed November 28, 2023).

BG3801 Theritage.org

The overwhelming majority of earmarks are for projects of exclusively local concern. In some cases, such as water infrastructure and public safety, the federal government is paying for what are properly local responsibilities. This means keeping local taxes artificially low by shifting the burden to federal deficit spending. In other cases, such as recreational projects, expansions of little-used transit systems, and misguided "economic development" subsidies, federal funding enables wasteful boondoggles.¹⁸ There are also instances of blatant handouts for political allies, such as funding for the NAACP's headquarters in Baltimore and the WE ACT environmentalist group in New York.

Earmarks and their related programs represent tens of billions of dollars in funding that uses the federal government as a highly inefficient passthrough for state and local governments. This arrangement has grown steadily both in absolute terms and as a share of the economy. As federal finances continue to deteriorate, there is no reasonable policy justification for the current set of intergovernmental subsidies.¹⁹ In contrast, the House Appropriations Committee's spending bills made substantial progress in this regard, reducing intergovernmental transfers for education, welfare, and environmental activities.²⁰

CHART 1

Federal Transfers to State and Local Governments Exceed \$1 Trillion

IN TRILLIONS OF 2023 DOLLARS



AS PERCENTAGE OF GDP

Comparisons to the House Appropriations Committee's work are instructive in other areas as well. The House's reduction of international "development assistance" is long overdue because such spending is often ineffective and unjustified at a time of high deficits.²¹ The House eliminates funding for the ineffective Job Corps,²² the duplicative Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality, and the wasteful National Endowments for the Arts and Humanities.²³ Meanwhile, the Senate's approach protects the federal leviathan rather than doing the necessary work of prioritizing federal activity in response to the changing fiscal environment.

Theoretically, the FRA should have forced Senate appropriators to perform a fair amount of prioritization by imposing a lower spending cap for FY 2024 compared to the FY 2023 omnibus package. Unfortunately, the FRA was bundled with shortcuts that allow the Senate's big spenders to avoid having to make the kind of tough choices that most families contend with every day.

Fraudulent "Fiscal Responsibility": \$61 Billion in Budget Gimmicks

The FRA was the product of backroom agreements that were only partially leaked to the public. It was not until the Senate released the text of its appropriations bills that the full extent of the budgetary fudging became clear.

To begin with, the Senate's bills include roughly \$25 billion in illusory rescissions and spending limitations. Based on congressional accounting rules, such provisions lower the scored cost of a bill, creating room for other spending within the overall caps. In some cases, rescissions remove authorization from accounts and reduce outlays, meaning that there is a legitimate offset. In other cases, rescissions remove spending authorizations that would lead to little or no reduction in outlays. This means that when the "empty" authorization is rescinded and exchanged for a typical appropriation, the result is a net spending increase.²⁴

The Senate's spending bills, which comply with the FRA agreement, feature a mix of genuine and false rescission offsets. The following is a partial review of the provisions in question:

- Commerce, Justice, Science. This contains a rescission of an \$11 billion Nonrecurring Expenses Fund in the Department of Commerce, which was created by the FRA for the express purpose of being rescinded. The CBO estimated that the provision (if left untouched) would produce negligible outlays, meaning that it would lead to a net spending increase of just under \$11 billion.²⁵ This is the height of budgetary chicanery, and the FRA repeats the \$11 billion fraud in FY 2025. In addition, the subcommittee bill contains a "limitation" on spending by the Crime Victims' Fund, which is a perennial budget gimmick whereby unspent dollars in the fund are counted as savings. Since Congress has never rescinded the balance of the fund, the "savings" trick has been used for over a decade.²⁶
- **Energy.** There is a \$401 million rescission of the Strategic Petroleum Reserve, which has been used as a budget gimmick and a feeble policy crutch since 1975.²⁷ Congress should sell off the reserve and rescind its outstanding balance, but this should be done to reduce the deficit rather than to enable spending elsewhere.
- **Financial Services.** The bill includes a \$10 billion rescission of funding for Internal Revenue Service (IRS) enforcement work

demanded by the Inflation Reduction Act (IRA). This rescission would have been welcome in isolation.²⁸ However, in the context of appropriations legislation, it is scored as an offset, meaning that it creates dollar-for-dollar room within the spending cap. The IRA was passed on a partisan basis through the budgetary reconciliation process. Accordingly, using IRA funding to offset appropriations spending would encourage future sessions of Congress to pass excessively large and untargeted reconciliation packages, which could then be used as de facto slush funds to undermine spending caps through rescissions.

- **Interior.** A \$350 million rescission of Indian Health Service funding originally passed in the American Rescue Plan (ARP) presents the same problem that the IRS rescission presents.
- Labor, Health and Human Services, Education. A \$1 billion rescission of a Commerce Department Nonrecurring Expenses Fund originally passed in 2008 repeats the debased budgetary approach embodied in the Commerce bill's \$11 billion iteration. There is also an \$850 million rescission from COVID-19 spending in the ARP. Given that the pandemic has waned since the ARP's passage, there is a strong likelihood that those funds would never become outlays, meaning this is a false offset.

In addition to rescissions, the Senate Appropriations Committee utilizes over \$36 billion in emergency designations (which do not count against spending caps) to bolster funding in a variety of politically strategic areas.²⁹ While there is a fig leaf of justification—the White House must first make an emergency funding request—it is difficult to imagine the Biden Administration not following Congress by issuing compatible emergency requests should these provisions go into effect.

Rather than focusing the funds entirely on responding to genuine natural disasters or national threats, the emergency designation is twisted beyond recognition in service to maintaining the status quo for long-standing programs and bureaus, as the following table demonstrates.

Attempting to hide funding for scientific research, waterway infrastructure, welfare programs, and federal agency procurement and construction expenses behind emergency spending designations is a severe abuse of what few congressional budgetary norms remain in effect. The purpose of such maneuvering is to pretend that the federal government is making sacrifices as part of the fight against inflation while still feeding the bureaucratic behemoth its usual diet of deficit spending.

Selected Fiscal Year 2024 Senate Emergency Designations

Bill	Item	Cost (millions)	Comments
Commerce-Justice-Science	Law Enforcement at Presidential Nominating Conventions	\$100.0	The 2024 election does not need federal emergency funding
Commerce-Justice-Science	NASA, Exploration and Construction	\$576.0	There is not an emergency in space
Commerce-Justice-Science	National Science Foundation, Research	\$420.0	There is not a scientific research emergency
Defense	Fuel Cost Inflation	\$500.0	There are better ways to address the cost of fuel
Defense	Revised Economic Assumptions	\$1,500.0	Admitting that inflation is a problem
Energy	Corps of Engineers	\$1,065.0	There is not a waterway infrastructure emergency
Homeland Security	Secret Service	\$220.0	Frankly inexplicable
Homeland Security	Homeland Security Procurement	\$2,338.8	Procurement ought to be covered through regular funding
Labor-HHS-Education	National Institutes of Health	\$678.0	The excessive amount of funding the NIH receives is a more genuine emergency
Labor-HHS-Education	Low Income Energy Assistance	\$2,575.0	Welfare expansion
Labor-HHS-Education	Administration for Community Living	\$375.0	Welfare expansion
Labor-HHS-Education	Unaccompanied Minor Migrants	TBD	Amount based on the number of unaccompanied children in a given month
State	Disaster Assistance	\$1,091.0	In addition to existing funds for overseas disasters
State	Economic Support; Europe, Eurasia; Migration and Refugee	\$2,159.0	De facto Ukraine aid
Transportation-HUD	Airport Trust Fund	\$469.0	There is not an airport funding emergency
Transportation-HUD	Rental Assistance	\$10,371.0	Welfare expansion

SOURCE: U.S. Senate Committee on Appropriations, "Hearings," https://www.appropriations.senate.gov/hearings (accessed November 28, 2023).

BG3801 🖀 heritage.org

The following table shows the real amount of spending in the Senate's appropriations bills after accounting for adjustments.

By using obscure budgetary maneuvers and widely distributing earmark project funding, Senate spenders have stacked the deck in

Fiscal Year 2024 Senate Appropriations Allocations

Subcommittee	Committee Mark	Adjustments	FY 2024 Total
Agriculture	\$26.0	\$-	\$26.0
Commerce-Justice-Science	\$69.6	\$13.3	\$82.9
Defense	\$823.3	\$8.0	\$831.3
Energy	\$56.7	\$1.8	\$58.5
Financial Services	\$16.8	\$10.5	\$27.3
Homeland Security	\$56.9	\$4.3	\$61.2
Interior-Environment	\$37.9	\$2.5	\$40.4
Labor-HHS-Education	\$195.2	\$6.4	\$201.7
Legislative Branch	\$6.8	\$-	\$6.8
Military Construction-VA	\$154.4	\$-	\$154.4
State-Foreign Operations	\$58.4	\$3.3	\$61.6
Transportation-HUD	\$88.1	\$10.8	\$98.9
Total	\$1,590.0	\$60.9	\$1,650.9

IN BILLIONS OF DOLLARS

NOTE: Labor–HHS–Education adjustment does not include an uncapped, conditional, emergency designated fund for unaccompanied child migrants, which could cost hundreds of millions over a year.

SOURCES: U.S. Senate Committee on Appropriations, "Hearings," https://www.appropriations.senate.gov/hearings (accessed November 28, 2023), and author's calculations.

BG3801 🖀 heritage.org

their own favor. However, the only way for FY 2024 appropriations to achieve final passage is for the two chambers to reach an agreement, which means that fiscally responsible Members have significant leverage.

Conclusion

It is vital that Congress reject the dishonest approach to appropriating that is embodied in the FRA agreement. That not only means moving away from the Senate's deeply flawed bills, but also improving the House legislation, which contains many of the same budgetary gimmicks that the Senate legislation contains.³⁰ If that can be corrected, the prudent reductions and net spending cuts embodied in the House approach should be the template for any final legislation.

Critics claim that it is unrealistic to expect meaningful legislative deficit reduction when Democrats control the Senate and the executive branch, but this does not change the reality of the nation's dire fiscal circumstances, which are turning into an economic perfect storm. Hardworking American families priced out of homeownership and global investors who question whether U.S. debt is a truly risk-free asset are watching how Washington responds to the current challenge. Legislators who choose to ignore reality do so at the nation's peril.

David Ditch is a Senior Policy Analyst in the Grover M. Hermann Center for the Federal Budget at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. David A. Ditch and Richard Stern, "The Road to Inflation: How an Unprecedented Federal Spending Spree Created Economic Turmoil," Heritage Foundation *Special Report* No. 276, September 21, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/the-road-inflation-how -unprecedented-federal-spending-spree-created.
- David Ditch, Preston Brashers, Lindsey M. Burke, Erin Dwinell, Robert E. Moffit, Thomas Spoehr, and Richard Stern, "8 Things to Know About Biden's Fiscal 2024 Budget, From Bad to Worse," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, March 17, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending /commentary/8-things-know-about-bidens-fiscal-2024-budget-bad-worse.
- See H.R. 6363, Further Continuing Appropriations and Other Extensions Act, 2024, Public Law 118-22, 118th Congress, signed into law November 16, 2023, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/BILLS-118hr6363enr/pdf/BILLS-118hr6363enr.pdf (accessed November 29, 2023), and "Press Release: Bill Signed: H.R. 6363," The White House, November 17, 2023, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/legislation/2023/11/17/press-release-bill -signed-h-r-6363/ (accessed November 29, 2023).
- 4. David Ditch and Preston Brashers, "Democrats Refuse to Deal as House Republicans Deliver a Pro-Growth Bill to Reduce Spending," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, April 27, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/democrats-refuse-deal-house-republicans -deliver-pro-growth-bill.
- 5. Richard Stern, Adam Kissel, Robert Rector, and Jamie Bryan Hall, "What's Wrong and What's Right with Debt Ceiling Deal," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, June 1, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/debt/commentary/whats-wrong-and-whats-right-debt-ceiling-deal.
- 6. David Ditch, "FY 2024 Appropriations: Budget Gimmicks Masquerading as Spending Cuts," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3778, July 17, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/fy-2024-appropriations-budget-gimmicks-masquerading-spending-cuts.
- 7. U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Fiscal Data: Debt to the Penny," https://fiscaldata.treasury.gov/datasets/debt-to-the-penny/debt-to-the-penny (accessed November 29, 2023).
- 8. Ditch and Stern, "The Road to Inflation: How an Unprecedented Federal Spending Spree Created Economic Turmoil."
- 9. U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Fiscal Data: Debt to the Penny."
- Congressional Budget Office, *The Budget and Economic Outlook: 2023 to 2033*, February 2023, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2023-02/58848
 -Outlook.pdf (accessed November 29, 2023); Congressional Budget Office, "Monthly Budget Review: September 2023," October 10, 2023, https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2023-10/59544.pdf (accessed November 29, 2023).
- 11. EJ Antoni, "The Rate Hikes Will Continue Until Government Spending Improves," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, October 2, 2023, https://www .heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/the-rate-hikes-will-continue-until-government-spending-improves.
- 12. Brian Riedl, "Washington Is Quickly Hurtling Toward a Debt Crisis," CNN, September 29, 2023, https://www.cnn.com/2023/09/29/opinions/federal -debt-interest-rates-riedl/index.html (accessed November 29, 2023); Brian Riedl, "How Higher Interest Rates Could Push Washington Toward a Federal Debt Crisis," Manhattan Institute, December 2021, https://media4.manhattan-institute.org/sites/default/files/MI-RiedI-Federal-Debt-Crisis.pdf (accessed November 29, 2023).
- 13. Richard Stern, "We Traded a Debt Crisis for an Inflation Crisis, and Now We Have Both," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, June 2, 2023, https:// heritage.org/debt/commentary/we-traded-debt-crisis-inflation-crisis-and-now-we-have-both.
- 14. Paul Winfree, "Causes of the Federal Government's Unsustainable Spending," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3133, July 7, 2016, https:// heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/causes-the-federal-governments-unsustainable-spending.
- 15. Press release, "ICYMI: Senator Murray Discusses Next Steps for Appropriations After Congress Averted Needless Shutdown," Committee on Appropriations, U.S. Senate, October 3, 2023, https://www.appropriations.senate.gov/news/majority/icymi-senator-murray-discusses-next-steps-for -appropriations-after-congress-averted-needless-shutdown (accessed November 29, 2023).
- 16. David Ditch, "Defunding the Left, Reducing Handouts to States, Eliminating Waste: Priority Appropriations Savings for Congress," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3766, May 18, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/defunding-the-left-reducing-handouts-stateseliminating-waste-priority.
- 17. David Ditch, "Earmark Spending: Bad Fruit from Rotten Trees," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3741, February 27, 2023, https://www.heritage .org/budget-and-spending/report/earmark-spending-bad-fruit-rotten-trees.
- 18. David Ditch, "BOONDOGGLES: 7 Examples of Wasteful, Outrageous Earmarks in Senate Spending Package," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, September 15, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/boondoggles-7-examples-wasteful-outrageous-earmarks-senate-spending.
- 19. Ditch, "Defunding the Left, Reducing Handouts to States, Eliminating Waste: Priority Appropriations Savings for Congress."
- 20. David Ditch, "House Spending Bills Have Welcome Cuts but Still Leave Billions in Potential Savings on the Table," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, August 1, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/house-spending-bills-have-welcome-cuts-still-leave-billions.
- 21. James M. Roberts and Brett D. Schaefer, "An Overhaul of America's Foreign Assistance Programs Is Long Overdue," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3247, September 19, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/global-politics/report/overhaul-americas-foreign-assistance-programs-long-overdue.

- 22. David B. Muhlhausen, "Job Corps: An Unfailing Record of Failure," Heritage Foundation *WebMemo* No. 2423, May 5, 2009, https://www.heritage.org /jobs-and-labor/report/job-corps-unfailing-record-failure.
- 23. Laurence Jarvik, "Ten Good Reasons to Eliminate Funding for the National Endowment for the Arts," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 1110, April 29, 1997, https://www.heritage.org/report/ten-good-reasons-eliminate-funding-the-national-endowment-orthe-arts.
- 24. Ditch, "FY 2024 Appropriations: Budget Gimmicks Masquerading as Spending Cuts."
- 25. David Ditch, "4 Images Reveal How Congress Is Committing an \$11 Billion Fraud on American Public," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, July 26, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/commentary/4-images-reveal-how-congress-committing-11-billion-fraud-american.
- Lisa N. Sacco, "The Crime Victims Fund: Federal Support for Victims of Crime," Congressional Research Service Report for Members and Committees of Congress No. R42672, updated April 2, 2020, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/R/R42672 (accessed November 29, 2023).
- 27. Nicolas D. Loris, "Why Congress Should Pull the Plug on the Strategic Petroleum Reserve," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3046, August 20, 2015, https://www.heritage.org/environment/report/why-congress-should-pull-the-plug-the-strategic-petroleum-reserve.
- 28. Preston Brashers, "The Inflation Reduction Act: What Is It Good For?" Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3775, June 26, 2023, https://www .heritage.org/taxes/report/the-inflation-reduction-act-what-it-good.
- 29. Romina Boccia and Dominik Lett, "Congress Should Restrain 'Emergency Spending," Cato Institute, Cato at Liberty Blog, September 26, 2023, https:// www.cato.org/blog/emergency-budget-blunders-senate-spending-bills (accessed November 29, 2023).
- 30. Ditch, "FY 2024 Appropriations: Budget Gimmicks Masquerading as Spending Cuts."